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17 November 2016   
 
The Committee Secretariat 
The Standing Committee on the Environment and Energy 
PO Box 6021 
Parliament House, Canberra ACT 2600 
Email: Environment.Reps@aph.gov.au 
 
 
Dear Committee Members, 
 
Inquiry into flying-fox management in the eastern states 
 
The Environmental Defenders Office Northern Queensland (EDO NQ) welcomes the opportunity to 
provide a submission to the Environment and Energy Committee inquiry into flying fox management 
in the eastern states. 

For 20 years community groups and members of the public have made use of the EDO NQ’s free or 
low-cost environmental law legal service. As well as making submissions on over 300 law reform 
and policy changes and presenting 200 legal education projects, EDO NQ has assisted over 1,300 
clients with 9,000 information advices; 4,170 legal advices and nearly 600 cases. EDO NQ assists 
conservation groups, members of the public and landholders to protect the places they love, their 
health, and the wider natural environment.  

This submission will use the situation of the spectacled flying fox camp in the Cairns CBD as a case 
study of how the current legislation and approvals process has failed to protect this keystone 
species for the maintenance of biodiversity in the Wet Tropics World Heritage Area. 
 
In 2014 Cairns Regional Council (CRC) carried out trimming and removal of heritage listed roost 
trees forming part of a listed nationally significant camp of spectacled flying foxes centred on the 
Cairns library. Their intention was to disperse a camp that has become a major tourist attraction and 
a unique example of wildlife in a CBD. As the spectacled flying fox is a protected species, listed as 
vulnerable under both the EPBC Act and the Queensland Nature Conservation Act, and the trees 
were heritage listed the CRC obtained the relevant permits under the EPBC Act, NC Act and Qld 
Heritage Act. However, the extreme manner in which they carried out this tree trimming, their failure 
to comply with the conditions of their approvals and the harm caused to both trees and flying foxes, 
resulted in prosecutions by DEHP. Consequently both CRC and their contractor were recently found 
guilty of breaches of the NC Act and Heritage Act in the Cairns courts and fined. 
 
Despite the illegal actions of CRC in April/May 2014 and the strong community opposition it 
generated another two sets of approvals were issued to adjacent private landowners that resulted in 
the removal of a further 18 large mango trees (on the old Cairns Central School site) that were also 
roost trees for this camp. This resulted in overcrowding that was only exacerbated by the seasonal 
arrival of the little red flying foxes. 
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